# The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey

VOLUME 31

NUMBERS 1/2 🖌

Who Was Penelope, Wife of Samuel Swazey? BY KENN STRYKER-RODDA

January/April 1956†

NEXT to the tombstone of Judge Samuel Swazey in the Chester, N. J., Congregational cemetery is a twin stone with the following inscription:

Here lies the body of Penelope, the wife of Samuel Swazey, who was born in Southold, Long Island February 14, 1690, and removed from thence to Roxbury May N7, 1737, where she continued to reside until she departed this life December 1, 1746, aged 55 years, 9 months and 17 days.

The 1698 census of Southold shows only two Penelopes: "Peanellope Horton" in the household of widow Sarah Horton, and "Peanellope Windes" in the household of Barnabas Windes. Admittedly, another Penelope might have been born in Southold in 1690 and have moved within the next eight years; but considering the infrequency of the name, this possibility may be disregarded with comparative impunity.

In his Genealogy of the Swasey Family (1910), Benjamin Franklin Swazey made no attempt to identify Penelope, nor has anyone else who has written on the family. However, the consensus of researchers has been that she was Penelope Windes.

However, the will of Barnabas Winds of Southold, made 7 April 1708, and printed for the first time in NYGBR 80:216-17, mentions his fourth daughter, "Penelope ye wife of Providence Rider." (It had been thought that the gift-deed recorded in the Southold Town Records, 2:25-26, was the only will of Barnabas Windes.) Thus it is probable that Samuel Swazey's wife was Penelope Horton, daughter of Barnabas<sup>3</sup> (Caleb<sup>2</sup>, Barnabas<sup>1</sup>) and Sarah Hines. All of the children of this couple must have born between 1687 and 1696, as their marriage occurred in April 1686 (Clemens' American Marriage Records before 1699) and Barnabas died in December 1696 (Salmon records). <sup>†</sup>Whole number 123/24. Published August 1957.

# Mercer County Gravestones

#### LAWRENCEVILLE PRESBYTERIAN CHURCHYARD

The gravestone inscriptions were copied by Oliver D. Drake and Russell B. Rankin on Sept. 12 and 13, 1941, and checked by Isaac M. Philhower and Edwin A. Baldwin on Sept. 13, 1952. Recently the Society's copy was checked against two other copies in the New Jersey Historical Society and one in the New Jersey State Library. Discrepancies were noted among the various copies (made over the last forty years), as well as in Woodward and Hageman's *History of Burlington and Mercer Counties* (1883), page 779. These discrepancies were resolved April 20, 1957, when a final check was made by Edward J. Raser.

In the older portions of the cemetery wide gaps exist between gravestones. There is little doubt that unmarked burials are in most of these areas. More than a dozen uninscribed fieldstones are found here, being especially prominent near the Phillips plots.

Early reports state that an extension of the church covered some graves, and that some stones have been removed to Lawrenceville Cemetery. During the building of a church hall in 1954, a number of stones at the rear of the church were laid against the back of the church: Despite the wear and tear of the years, only a couple of stones, known from earlier copies, could not be found when the final check was made.

Allen, Hugh, "of Crawford County, Pa.," d. Oct. 5, 1842, aged 26 years.

Anderson, Capt. John (flag), d. Jan. 31, 1774, aged 80 years. Anderson, Samuel, d. April 2, 1774, aged 15.10.27. Ashmore, Margaret, d. Feb. 18, 1861, aged 76 years.

(B—) "J. B.," (died?) Sept. 1, 1800. Field stone: "J. B. / S 1 1800" (first initial, "J," is crudely made, resembling an inverted "D").

(B---) "S. B.," d. (no date), aged 60 years. Field stone: "S. B----[rest flaked off] / DECED / AG x D 60."

Baker, Ann C., d. Aug. 20, 1817, aged 18.11.10. Next to Elizabeth, wife of Benjamin Baker.

Baker, Benjamin, d. Sept. 14, 1847, aged 73 yrs. and 11 mos.; wife Elizabeth, d. Aug. 12, 1835, aged 58 yrs.; dau. Margaret C., d. Dec. 16, 1830, in 19th yr.; son Garret C., d. June 23, 1826, in 20th yr.

Baker, Isaac B.\*; wife Mary\*; dau. Sarah Elizabeth, d. July 28, 1848, aged 0.5.16.

Baker, Joseph\*; wife Frances Brearley ("Daughter of Isaac & Sarah"), d. Sept. 12, 1847, in 42nd yr.; son Charles Kelroy ("of the late Joseph & Frances"), d. May 8, 1853, in 18th yr.; son Alfred Augustus, d. Oct. 5, 1831, aged 13 mos. and 14 days; MERCER COUNTY GRAVESTONES.

dau. Sarah Maria, d. Dec. 5, 1853, in 20th yr. In plot with Isaac Brearley, q.v. Bernard, John, "of Philadelphia," b. Aug. 19, 1762, d. June 18, 1825. Biles, Ales, d. Aug. 29, 1736. Field stone: "ALES BILES / Ded 29 Aug'st / 1736." Next to Mary Biles. Biles, Charles, d. Aug. 10, 1858, in 90th year; wife Lydia, d. April 18, 1865, in 80th year. Biles, Mary, d. Aug. 25, 1736. Field stone: "MARY / BILES DECD / 25 AUGUST / 1736." Next to Ales Biles. Brearley, Esther, b. Dec. 28, 1795, d. Sept. 2, 1864. Stone identical to that of Juliet Brearley. Brearley, Frances. See Joseph Baker. Brearley, George ("Our Father"), d. Fcb. 13, 1857, in 87th yr.; wife Ann, d. June 10, 1843, in 71st yr.; dau. Elizabeth S., d. March 4, 1837, aged 18.8.7.

Brearley, Harvey, d. Sept. 12, 1860, in 63rd yr. Next to John

Brearley.

Brearley, Isaac, "A Soldier of the American Revolution," d. Dec. 9, 100 1847, in 85th year; consort Sarah, d. Oct. 12, 1832, in 64th yr.; dau. Frances, see Joseph Baker; dau. Jane, d. Dec. 12, 1862, in 60th year. In same fenced-in plot is family of Joseph Baker, q.v. Brearley, James, d. May 25, 1872, in 80th yr.; wife Mahetable, d. Feb. 27, 1855, aged 60 yrs.

Brearley, John, d. Aug. 28, 1845, in 78th yr.; wife Matilda, d. Dec. 16, 1850, in 68th yr.; dau. Susan, d. March 5, 1868, aged 62 yrs.; dau. Mary, d. Sept. 29, 1886, in 77th yr.

Brearley, Joseph, d. Nov. 17, 1740, aged 16 yrs. Field stone: "JOSEPH / BREARLEY / DeD NOVEM / BER 17 1740 / AGD 16."

Brearley, Juliet ("Our sister"), b. Jan. 9, 1814, d. June 2, 1862. Next to George Brearley.

Brearley, Mary A., d. Feb. 22, 1883, in 78th yr. Next to Esther Brearley.

Briggs, Eli\*; wife Frances\*; dau. Mary Frances, d. Dec. 3, 1880, aged 0.7.13.

Brown, Rev. A. Rezeau, d. Sept. 10, 1833, aged 25 yrs. In plot of his father, Rev. Isaac V. Brown. Brown, Abigail, d. Dec. 4, 1844, in 89th year. Brown, Rev. Isaac V.\*; wife Mary W. ("Daughter of the late Hon. W. Churchill Houston"), d. Oct. 21, 1834, in 49th yr.; dau. Eliza Matilda, d. April 18, 1814, aged 18 mos. and 16 days; dau. Margaret Eliza, d. Oct. 2, 1815, aged 13 mos. and and the second sec

°€.

3

GENEALOGICAL MAGAZINE OF NEW JERSEY

set to a start with a start of the start of the

18 days; dau. Jane Corilla, d. Dec. 17, 1821, aged 20 mos. and 5 days; dau. Louisa Anna, d. Sept. 14, 1816, aged 0.2.22; son. Rev. A. Rezeau, q.v.; son William Churchill Houston, q.v. Brown, William Churchill Houston, b. July 4, 1818, d. July 19, 1856. In plot of his father, Rev. Isaac V. Brown. Burk, Edmund (flag), d. May 18, 1834, in 69th yr.; wife Elizabeth, d. Jan. 30, 1832, in 66th yr. Burk, Sarah Ann, b. May 5, 1804, d. Aug. 28, 1828, aged 24.5.25. (C----) "A.C." Field stone, no dates. Next to John Rozell. Cheston, John\*; wife Amy, d. May 12, 1841, aged 91 yrs. and 1 mo. Clarke, Doct'r. Israel\*; wife Susanna, d. April 13, 1791, aged 25 years.

Clendening, John\*; wife Catherine\*; son Uriah P., d. April 12, 1846, in 3rd yr.; son Josiah, d. March 29, 1837, in 3rd yr.; dau. Maria Phillips, d. March 22, 1852, in 3rd yr. Clowar, Joseph\*; wife Abigail\*; son John D., d. Sept. 17, 1834, aged

1 yr. and 1 mo.

Cook, Abner\*; wife Ann, b. Dec. 6, 1779, d. Feb. 18, 1865; son Elijah P., d. Nov. 23, 1838, in 23rd yr.

Cook, Annie E., b. Sept. 13, 1840, d. Dec. 18, 1874, in 35th yr. Between M. Lavinia Cook and John S. Cook.

Cook, Benjamin, d. Oct. 24, 1813, in 27th yr.

Cook, Elijah, Sen., d. March 30, 1813, in 52nd yr.

Cook, George Washington, d. 1822, aged 18 yrs.

- Cook, John S.\*; wife Catharine ("Mother"), b. 1811, d. 1903. In row with John S. Cook.
- Cook, John S., Senr. ("Farewell my wife and children all . . . "), d. Aug. 28, 1856, aged 54.4.3; wife Elizabeth H., d. June 9, 1842, in 37th yr.
- Cook, M. Lavinia, d. March 11, 1862, aged 24.3.3. Next to Catharine, wife of John S. Cook.
- Cook, Margaret J. See John U. Horn.
- Cook, Martha, d. June 25, 1855, aged 83 yrs.
- Cook, Richard\*; wife Ann, d. March 12, 1849, in 84th yr. Next to William Cook.

: Cook, William, d. Feb. 28, 1849, in 51st yr. Cooper, Daniel C., "son of the late Daniel C. Cooper, Esq'r., of Dayton, Ohio, who had been several years a Pupil in this Village," d. July 31, 1834, in 17th yr. (D----) "T.D." Fieldstone, no dates. Next to R. Titus. Davis, Benjamin W., "Co. E. 21 Reg't N.J. Vol. Inf't," d. April 10, 1876 (no age given). Adjoining are small stones for John Davis, Mary A. Davis, and W.S.D.

<u>.</u> -

### MERCER COUNTY GRAVESTONES

5

Davis, Hannah M., d. Nov. 2, 1860, aged 10 yrs. and 6 mos. Davis, John, d. Feb. 19, 1857, aged 64.4.15; wife Asenath (" . . . a tender mother . . ."), d. Feb. 5, 1857, aged 63.9.17. Drake, Theodore, d. May 10, 1844, aged 42 yrs. and 7 mos. Eyre, Manuel, Jun'r.\*; wife Juliet ("Daughter of Ralph and Ruth Phillips"), d. July 27, 1803, aged 16.9.2; "... the violence of . her disease brought on premature birth of her son, who lies entom'd with her."

Geisinger, Capt. David,\* "of the United States Navy"; wife (not named); son Johnston Blakely, d. at Lawrenceville, N.J., Aug. 15, 1832, aged 13 yrs.

Grover, William\*; wife Catharine, d. Nov. 22, 1851, aged 63.0.19. (H----) "E. H.," d. Dec. 19, 175(7?). No age given. Field stone: "E. H. Dc 19 / 175[7?]."

(H----) "R. H.," d. 1777. No age given. Field stone: "R. H. / 1777."

Hart, Elijah, d. March 1, 1846, aged 81 yrs. and 2 mos. Hart, Joseph, b. 1812, d. 1892. Adjoining stones, no relationship shown; Rachael Hart, b. 1818, d. 1867; Samuel Hart, q.v. Hart, Samuel, "Co. I., 2 N.J. Cav." No dates. Hendrickson, Richard H., d. June 17, 1830, aged 34.7.16; wife

- Lydia\*; dau. Elizabeth S., d. Nov. 25, 1828, aged 1 yr. and 9 mos.
- Hendrickson, William, d. Aug. 14, 1831, aged 42 yrs.; widow Ann ("Our mother"), d. June 2, 1860, in 65th yr.; son William Augustus, d. Aug. 7, 1829, aged 5.0.4; dau. Elizabeth, d. June 28, 1828, aged 5.10.29; son William Augustus, d. Nov. 28, 1837, aged 8.4.6.
- Horn, John U.\*; wife Margaret J. Cook, d. Dec. 8, 1856, aged 18.9.3; son Charles M. Wilson, b. Nov. 27, 1856, d. Dec. 22, 1856.
- Houston, George S.\*; wife Mary\*; son George S., b. Aug. 31, 1825, d. Apr. 25, 1833, in 8th yr.
- Houston, Mary W. See Rev. Isaac V. Brown.
- Houston, Hon. W. Churchill\*; wife (not named); dau. Mary W.,

see Rev. Isaac V. Brown. Howe, Roswell\*; wife Rebecca\*; son William Keith, d. Sept. 7, 1823, aged 15 mos, and 3 days. Howell, Mary, d. Dec. 14, 1837, aged 65 yrs. Hunt, Benjamin, b. Aug., 1798, d. Aug., 1836; wife Sarah, b. Nov., 1798, d. June, 1828. (Days not given.) Ivins, Joseph\*; wife Sarah\*; son Elias P., d. Sept. 4, 1819, aged 8.1.24.

GENEALOGICAL MAGAZINE OF NEW JERSEY

Johnes, Sarah, d. Sept. 12, 1774, aged 5 yrs. Johnes, Stephen, b. July 31, 1700, d. June 18, 1785, aged 84.11.13; wife Grace, d. Feb. 26, 1786, aged 80 yrs. and 4 mos. Johnes, Stephen\*; wife Margaret, d. Jan. 14, 1782, aged 32 yrs. and 5 mos.

Johnston, William A., d. July 27, 1839, aged 0.9.18.

Lott, Abraham, d. Sept. 9, 1821. Field stone: "IN x MEMORY x /

OF x ABRAHAM / LOTT / D Sep. x T . H . 9 / 18.21." Lott, John, d. Oct. 26, 1820, no age given. Field stone: "IN x ME

/ MRY x OF x / JOHN x LOTT / OCT x 26 x 1820." Lott. John. d. March 1853 in och off.

Lott, John, d. March, 1853, in 96th yr. (" . . . a tribute of love to a father"). S.R. marker.

Loveless, Nathan C., "Co. H. 21st A Reg. N.J. Inf.," d. June 27, 1865 (no age given).

(M----) "M.M." Field stone, no dates.

(M-----) "T.M." Field stone, no dates.

Mason, Elizabeth. See William Thornton.

[Mc]Dermott, Thomas\*; wife Mary Ann\*; dau. Rhoda, d. Aug. 3, 1831, aged 7.7.5. Footstone: "R. McD."

McGalliard, Joseph\*; wife Juliet\*; dau. Abigail, d. March 18, 1836, aged 6.1.4.

Mershon, Andrew\*; widow Mary ("sister of Edward Yard"), b. Jan.

1, 1755, d. June 16, 1845.

Mershon, Edward Y., b. June 4, 1790, d. Oct. 19, 1840.

Mershon, Henry, d. April 15, 1815, in 75th yr.; wife Sarah, d. Nov.

22, 1809, in 62nd yr. On one stone, flat on ground.

Mershon, Henry M., d. Feb. 24, 1819, aged 29.0.10.

Mershon, Ralph H., d. Aug. 9, 1842, in 57th yr.; wife Keziah, d. Sept. 6, 1831, in 45th yr.

Mershon, Samuel D.\*; wife Mary S.\*; son Joseph P., d. Aug. 14,

1845, aged 15.5.19; dau. Mary P., d. May 31, 1844, aged 0.8.25.
Moore, E., d. Sept. 5, 1740, aged 27 yrs. Field stone: "E x MOORE
/ D cst x SEP x 5 / DAY x 1740 / AGD x 27." Next to Jemia Phillips.

[Mo]ore, John, d. Dec. 28, 176(4?), aged 2 yrs. Field stone: "Here lies / the body / of John [Mo]ore who / dyd DECE / the 28 176[4?] / A 2 Y." Next to Samuel Moore.
Moore, Samuel, d. Oct. 14, 1757, aged 17 yrs. Field stone: "Here lies the / body of Samu'l / Moore who d / yd Octb the 14 / 1757 A 17 Y." Next to John Moore.
(P---) "K. P.," d. Jan. 11, 1766. Field stone: "K. P. x D C X IAN 11 DA 1766." Next to fieldstone for Ruth Phillips.

#### MERCER COUNTY GRAVESTONES

(P----) "M. P." Field stone, no dates. Near Ruth Phillips.
(P----) "R. P." Field stone, no dates. Near Elias Phillips, Esq.
(P----) "S. P.," d. 1824. Marble headstone: "S. P. / 1824." Next to Sarah Elizabeth and Ephraim Phillips.
Patterson, Joseph, d. July 1, 1838, aged 58.3.25; wife Prudence, d. June 6, 1867, in 90th yr.; son Jasper Smith, d. Nov. 19 1832, aged 10.11.10.

Payne, John\*; wife Ellen, d. Feb. 3, 1856, aged 36 yrs.
Philips, Major John, d. May 25, 1831, aged 73.11.21.
Phillips, Charles H., d. Feb. 9, 1796, aged 2.10.15.
Phillips, Churchill W.\*; wife Maria\*; dau. Elizabeth Louisa, d.
Sept. 18, 1823, aged 7.11.18.

Phillips, Elias, Esq. (A military guide to Washington 1755-97.
D.A.R.), d. Feb. 28, 1797, in 42nd yr.; wife Elizabeth, d. Sept.
7, 1819, in 61st yr.; dau. Ruth, d. May 9, 1825, aged 31.0.12; dau. Sarah, see William Vanhart.

Phillips, Ephraim, d. March 5, 1834, aged 63.8.20.

Phillips, George\*; wife Abigail\*; dau. Sarah Elizabeth, d. July 30, 1831, aged 4 yrs. and 7 mos. Phillips, Gidion D., d. Aug. 26, 1789, aged 2 mos. Phillips, Henry D., b. May 28, 1793, d. Aug. 24, 1873 (since replaced with modern stone bearing year dates only); wife Jane C., b. 1806, d. 1855. In plot with Theophilus Phillips. Phillips, James\*; wife Catharine\*; dau. Eliza Frances, d. Jan. 15, 1833, aged 1.0.25. Phillips, James A.\*; wife Catharine S.\*; dau. Cornelia A., d. Aug. 1, 1855, aged 18 yrs. P[hilli]p[s], Jemia, d. Jan. 27, 1743(5?). Field stone: "IEMIA x P.P. / D x C :INVRY /27 x 1743[1745?]." Phillips, John, d. Aug. 24, 1831, in 73rd yr.; wife Huldah, d. Feb. 9, 1842, in 78th yr.; son Doct. Randal H., q.v. Phillips, Jonathan, b. Dec. 16, 1744, d. June 29, 1801; wife Mary, d. Sept. 6, 1785; "Infant son" Samuel (no dates). "Tribute of filial affection." All on one flat slab. Phillips, Jonathan L., d. July 2, 1792, aged 9.5.11. Phillips, Doct. Joseph, "Late Surgeon of the U. S. Army," d. July 29, 1847, in 83rd yr.; widow Mary C., d. Dec. 16, 1849, in 56th ; yr.; son Joseph A., d. Aug. 27, 1823, aged 1.5.23. Phillips, Juliet. See Manuel Eyre, Jun'r. Phillips, Lewis W. R., d. Jan. 31, 1855, aged 64 yrs.; wife Maria L., d. Oct. 13, 1846, aged 58 yrs.; son William R., q.v.; son Harrison, b. April 9, 1827, d. Aug. 21, 1828; son William R., b.

1

· • • •

÷...

i.

-

GENEALOGICAL MAGAZINE OF NEW JERSEY

April 16, 1821, d. July 30, 1822, aged 1.3.13. Parents on one flat table stone. Phillips, Maria M. See Theophilus Phillips.

Phillips, Martha, d. June 11, 1855, in 85th yr.

- Phillips, P., d. Aug. 30, 1740, aged 62 yrs. Field stone: "P
  PHILLIPS / Dcest AUST 30 / DAY 1740 / AgED 62."
  [Philip Phillips, b. Newton, L.I., Dec. 27, 1678. See NJA 30:378.]
- Phillips, Ralph\*; wife Ruth, d. Sept. 23, 1827, in 69th yr.; son William R., "Member of the Cliosophic Society of Princeton,"

d. Aug. 19, 1800, aged 21.0.19; dau. Juliet, see Manuel Eyre. Jun'r.

- Phillips, Doct. Randal H., d. Feb. 4, 1826, in 25th yr. In plot with father, John Phillips.
- Phillips, Reseau B. See Theophilus Phillips.

Phillips, Ruth, d. Jan. 20, 176(3?), aged 22 yrs. Field stone: "Ruth Phillips dc / IANVARY 20 176[3?] / AxG 22." Phillips, Susan, d. Aug. 27, 1782, aged 1.4.17.

Phillips, Susan, d. July 27, 1786, aged 1.7.9. This and the above Susan Phillips were both daughters of Ralph and Ruth Phillips. See GSNJ Bible Record 1387.

Phillips, Theophilus, b. 1760, d. 1840; wife Margaret, b. 1769, d. 1864. In same plot, no relationship shown: Henry D. Phillips, *q.v.*; Maria M. Phillips, b. 1837, d. 1921; Reseau B. Phillips, b. 1834, d. 1913.

Phillips, William, d. Aug. 5, 1806, in 84th yr.

Phillips, William R., M.D., b. July 13, 1823, d. May 16, 1847, aged
23.10.3. In plot with father, Lewis W. R. Phillips
Pidcock, Benjamin, d. March 6, 1840, aged 67 yrs.

Porter, James H., d. Nov. 10, 1854. No age given. "He was a native of Western Penna., a graduate of Jefferson College, a man of Letters, distinguished for piety and benevolence. He was several years a teacher in Lawrenceville High School, respected and beloved. Eminently devoted to the cause of education, and while fondly matureing extended plans for its promotion, he was suddenly withdrawn from earth and, as all believe, admitted to a heavenly inheritance."
Reeder, Abner S., d. Sept. 28, 1836, in 22nd yr. In plot with father, Charles Reeder.
Reeder, Charles ("Father"), d. March 7, 1861, in 78th yr.; wife Martha, d. Jan. 10, 1843, in 54th yr.; son Lewis A., q.v.; son Abner S., q.v.; son Isaac, d. Oct. 29, 1832, aged 10 yrs.; dau.

2

. 4

, ·

## MERCER COUNTY GRAVESTONES

Elizabeth, d. Oct. 30, 1832, aged 21 yrs.; son Charles Edgar, d. Oct. 4, 1832, aged 5 yrs.

Reeder, Lewis A., b. Feb. 25, 1825, d. July 16, 1882. In plot with father, Charles Reeder.

Rozell, John, d. Jan. 8, 1800, aged 63.8.19; wife Ann, d. March 27, 1786, aged 40.0.22.

- (S-----) "E. S." Footstone, no dates.
- (S-----) "O. S." Field stone, no dates.

(S-----) "S. C. S." Field stone, no dates. Adjoining "W. V. S." (S----) "W. V. S." Field stone, no dates. Adjoining "S. C. S." Schenck, Randolph\*; wife Rachel\*; son Robert A., d. Feb. 25, 1842, aged 0.11.12; son Charles B., d. Feb. 17, 1842, in 3rd yr.; dau. Sarah A., d. Jan. 8, 1845, aged 0.4.6. Scudder, James\*; wife Jemima\*; son Amos, d. Oct. 10, 1842, aged

2.8.27; son William B. d. June 11, 1845, aged 2.3.24; dau. Almenia, d. July 28, 1850, aged 0.11.1.

Scudder, Joseph\*; wife Hannah\*; son George V. C., d. April 25, 1836, aged 15 mos.

Shreve, Caleb, d. May 24, 1836, in 70th yr.; widow Fanny, d. Feb. 15, 1862, in 90th yr.; son William C., q.v.

Shreve, Thomas J.\*; wife Adeline E.\*; dau. Ann Elizabeth, d. Sept. 9, 1832, aged 1 yr. and 7 mos.; son William H., d. May 26, 1841, aged 4 wks.; dau. Annie Mary, d. Sept. 13, 1851, aged 4 yrs. and 10 mos.

Shreve, William C. ("son of Caleb and Fanny"), d. Aug. 6, 1840, aged 28.0.28.

Skelton, Thom's\*; wife Elizabeth\*; dau. Esther, d. July 24, 1783, aged 6 yrs. and 1 mo.

Smith, John\*; wife Susan, d. April 21, 1861, in 68th yr. Smith, John, "Deceased"\*; widow Catharine, d. Feb. 12, 1834, aged "about 90 years."

Smith, Maj. William\*; wife Elizabeth, d. April 16, 1850, in 71st yr. Snowden, John\*; wife Ruth, d. Sept. 25, 1780, aged 85.5.8. Sproat, James\*; wife Margaret ("widow of the late Col. James Sproat of Philadelphia"), d. April 30, 1828, in 31st yr. Stevens, James S.\*; wife Catharine J., d. Oct. 31, 1845, aged 37 yrs. and 3 mos.; son Waters Rozell, d. March 15, 1841, in 4th yr.; dau. Caroline B., d. Jan. 31, 1844, in 10th yr. Stevens, Jane S. See Thomas Stevens. Stevens, Thomas\*; wife Hannah\*; dau. Jane S., d. May 6, 1844, aged 32 yrs. Thornton, William\*; wife Elizabeth Mason\*; son William Mason,

"a youth of Virginia, lately a student in this village "d. June 28, 1814, in 18th yr. Titus, R., d. April 15, 1833, aged 22 yrs. & 3 mos.

Vancleve, Ann, d. Dec. 11, 1841, in 57th yr. Vancleve, Henry, d. March 21, 1859, aged 72 yrs. Vanhart, William\*; wife Sarah ("Daughter of Elias & Elizabeth Phillips"), d. April 23, 1831, in 39th yr.

Van Horn, Keziah (sic)\*; wife Nancy\*; son William W., d. May

19, 1846, in 7th yr. Next to Mahlon Van Horn. Van Horn, Mahlon, b. July 16, 1847, d. April 27, 1891. Van Nest, John B.\*; wife Lamatia, d. Nov. 4, 1838, in 39th yr. (W---) "J. W." Footstone, no dates. Westcott, Charles\*; wife Sarah A.\*; son Onn L.; d. March 10, 1864, aged 2 yrs. and 6 mos. White, Job (flag), b. April 22, 18(blank), d. Aug. 26, 1842.

10

White, Mary C., d. March 26, 1842, aged 40 yrs. and 1 mo. White, Robert\*; wife Elizabeth, d. Jan. 23, 1833, aged 23.5.24; son James E., d. June 28, 1833, aged 0.6.16. Worts, Isaac, d. Sept. 27, 1838, aged 58 yrs. and 5 mos.; wife Lucy, d. May 2, 1825, aged 42 yrs. and 8 mos. Worts, John, d. Oct. 22, 1847, aged 43.1.25; wife Jane E.\*; dau. Elizabeth C., d. Nov. 4, 1839, aged 3.5.17; son William Augustus, d. Aug. 23, 1844, aged 3.4.9. Wright, James, d. Aug. 1857, aged 58 yrs. Yard, Edward, Esq., d. May 8, 1839, in 79th yr.; wife Abigail, d. Aug. 13, 1820, aged 59.5.15. Yard, Mary. See Andrew Mershon. Yetman, Jeremiah, d. Dec. 28, 1856, aged 42.10.8.